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DENVER UNION STATION PROJECT AUTHORITY 

MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

  June 2, 2011 

MINUTES 

 

 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT 

Elbra Wedgeworth Barbara Grogan 

George Scheuernstuhl (for Jennifer Schaufele) Marla Lien 

Judy Montero Michael West 

Edward Scholz  

Bill Bianco  

Jerry Glick  

Mark Imhoff  

Kent Bagley   

Steve Kaplan  

Laura Aldrete  

  

 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Elbra Wedgeworth, DUSPA Board President, called the Meeting of the Board of Directors of 

DUSPA to order at 1:30 p.m.    

 

II. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS  

 

President Wedgeworth welcomed everyone to today’s meeting. 

  

III. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

President Wedgeworth asked for public comment.  There was no public comment. 

 

IV. ROLL CALL 
 

Dawn Bookhardt called roll.  Please see above. 
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V. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 

Elbra Wedgeworth asked for comments to the May 5, 2011 meeting minutes.  There were no 

comments. 

 

Bill Bianco moved to approve the minutes.  Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The motion 

carried unanimously.  

 

 

VI. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 

 A. Finance Committee Report 

 

Ed Scholz reported that all subjects from the Finance Committee will be covered in other 

portions of today’s meeting.   

 

 B. Board Policy regarding Project Support of DDA Development Projects 

 

Jerry Glick reported that this item arises from a request that DUSPA support a project within the 

DDA.  He reported that, from the last Board Meeting and through the Finance Committee, the 

draft policy in today’s Board packets has been developed.  

 

Dawn Bookhardt reported that the proposed policy emphasizes non-invasive structures for other 

projects, specifically that other projects do not poach tax increment funds that are reserved for 

DUSPA.  She reported that the generation of additional revenues for the DUS project should be 

spurred by other projects and that the policy suggests other projects are evaluated on an ad-hoc 

basis.   

 

Judy Montero stated that she is not comfortable with the policy as drafted or a policy of 

providing developers with letters of support.  She also reported that she does not understand why 

the conversations from the last meeting spurred this draft policy.   

 

Jerry Glick reported that the request by Randy Nichols was the first to DUSPA and a decision 

was made to generate a policy to confirm that DUSPA would not support projects than may seek 

tax increment.  He reported that the suggestions included evaluating projects on a case by case 

basis.   

 

Judy Montero responded that she is not sure that the proposed policy is fair and that “ad hoc” 

sounds like it is subjective.  She added that it is no secret that she wants a grocery store at 20
th

 

and Chestnut.  She reported that her goal is to make sure that DUSPA does not create an 

exclusive process and that she can not tell from the policy who actually makes decisions on 

projects.  

 

Dawn Bookhardt responded that the DUSPA Board would make a decision on whether to 

support a project and that the goal of the policy was to not be restrictive.  The Finance 

Committee did not want a checklist that was not flexible.   
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Ms. Montero responded that if the guideline is so flexible, she is afraid that there will be no 

balance or fairness in the process.   

 

Ms. Bookhardt suggested that the DUSPA Board could opt to have no policy at all, but that the 

lack of guidelines would make any project requests more difficult to evaluate and that the 

guidelines do not state that DUSPA must support any project.  She added that the input during 

the drafting of the policy is that DUSPA’s primary goal should be to preserve tax increment 

revenues for the DUS project.   

 

Bill Bianco inquired as to whether DUSPA should publically support any specific project as 

opposed to providing general support for any project that may provide additional tax increment 

revenues for DUS.   

 

Steve Kaplan suggested that the analysis should include juxtaposing the draft policy to no policy 

at all, which could result in support of tax increment versus no support at all.  He added that he 

believes it is beneficial to DUSPA to support projects that enhance tax increment to DUS, which 

should be the only goal of DUSPA, but that the DUSPA Board may not want to spend a lot of 

time listening to proposals from developers.  

 

Jerry Glick reported that the source of this issue is tax increment for the DDA and that it is 

responsible for DUSPA to encourage faster tax increment from the DDA to pay into the DUS 

project.   

 

Laura Aldrete suggested that if someone else, such as the City, looks at land uses within the 

DDA, then DUSPA may have no role in this matter.  She added that if permissible land uses 

conflicted with the goals of DUSPA, then perhaps DUSPA should try to have a role.   

 

Jerry Glick opined that if a developer wants to build a project that requires no tax increment, that 

DUSPA should be able to choose to support the project.  

 

Bill Bianco reiterated that DUSPA may not want to be supporting any project for the reasons 

stated by Steve Kaplan.  

 

Dawn Bookhardt suggested that, whether to develop a policy or whether to support any project is 

at the discretion of the Board.  The question is whether or not the Board believes that it’s say in a 

project actually matters.  She added that the draft policy would create an expectation that 

DUSPA will be heard if it supports a project or does not support a project.  This policy is a 

matter of being heard and that if developers come to DUSPA, they must believe that support 

from DUSPA would matter.  

 

George Scheuernstuhl suggested that the discussion from the previous meeting was to set a goal 

of avoiding invasiveness on the tax increment that is necessary for DUS and that one option 

could be to avoid a policy and avoid being in the business of supporting or not supporting at all.  

He added that he likes the draft policy in general and believes that it makes good points.   
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Elbra Wedgeworth asked Judy Montero whether she would rather have no policy or whether she 

likes the form of the draft policy.  

 

Judy Montero responded that her concern is identifying the “collective others” who may seek tax 

increment because a later developer may not be able to utilize DURA funds if they are used by 

an earlier developer.  She stated that she believes that the process needs to be fair and wants to 

embrace all developers even if DUSPA wants to protect its loan repayment ability.  She added 

that she believes the policy is overreaching and that there may be a simpler resolution, but that 

doing nothing at all seems to be the same as saying no to developers.  

 

Dawn Bookhardt asked Ms. Montero what she would like to see in a policy to resolve the issue 

such as an anti-poaching policy.   

 

Ms. Montero suggested that she would like to think about this matter and that, since she is a non-

voting member, she is only providing her opinion.  She added that, at this time, her input is that 

there should be no policy at all.   

 

Jerry Glick suggested that DUSPA may just decide that it is best to tell people that it has no 

opinion on projects.  

 

Laura Aldrete suggested a possible policy that states projects should be non-invasive on tax 

increment and that DUSPA will only follow its intent and purpose, without other criteria or 

guidelines for judging a project.  

 

Dawn Bookhardt responded that the purpose of the draft policy is as described by Ms. Aldrete.  

 

Bill Bianco asked whether DUSPA should look at financials of developers.  

 

Laura Aldrete suggested that looking at financial information could be mimicking DURA.  

 

Jerry Glick suggested that looking at financing of developers would be a slippery slope and 

questioned whether DUSPA support actually matters to developers.  He added that he does 

believe that it is appropriate for DUSPA to see and know about other projects that will impact 

DUS.  

 

Elbra Wedgeworth suggested that the Board table this matter for the time being.  

 

Dawn Bookhardt stated that she will follow up with Board members individually for input 

regarding the next steps on this policy.  

 

 C. Update Regarding FASTER Grant Agreement 

 

Jim Paulmeno reported that the Agreement is structured to be a three party agreement and that 

the attorneys of the parties have agreed to the provisions.  He reported that the funds will go to 

RTD and RTD will use land sales proceeds for the local matching funds.   
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Bill Mosher stated that the two key issues were the scope of work that the funds can be used for 

the local million dollar match.   

 

Jerry Nery reported that approval of the agreement will go to the RTD Board on June 27
th

.   

 

Dawn Bookhardt reminded the Board that at the last meeting it voted to authorize Elbra 

Wedgeworth to finalize negotiations on the agreement and to sign the agreement.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that CDOT won’t reimburse DUSPA or RTD for expenditures spent prior 

to execution of the agreement.   

 

Kent Bagley reported that in paragraph two of the agreement that the Light Rail station is 

scheduled to open in 2011, not in 2013.   

 

 D. Owner’s Representative Report 

 

  i) Update regarding Project Progress 

 

Mike Sullivan reported that as of the end of May, 2011, the completion percentages were as 

follows: 

 

 Entire project is 42 percent complete 

 LRT is 80.2 percent complete with the cutover scheduled for July 23. 

 CRT is 27 percent complete 

 Bus Facility is 40.4 percent complete 

 Streets and Plazas are 35.5 percent complete. 

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that DUSPA has paid out $189.5 million on the project, which is 38.8 

percent of the budget and that $120 million has been paid to Kiewit.  

 

He reported that the schedule was updated from an April 28, 2014 substantial completion to 

April 2 and it has now been moved up again to March 16, 2014.  He added that the team is 

confident that the project is ahead of schedule right now.  

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that 46 percent of the owner’s contingency is spent, which is not bad for a 

project that is 42 percent complete.  He added that some of contingency spent was just moving 

funds from one category to another and that the project budget is doing well.   

 

He reported that the asbestos pipe wrap budget is in good shape.  He reported that vibration 

monitoring is on-going during installation of the soldier piles for the shorting at the east end of 

the bus facility.  He added that the shoring permit has been issued and that the 1-C permit for the 

west portion of the bus facility is not quite done.  He added that the fire department and building 

department had administrative modifications to the permit but that it should be issued shortly.   

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that the pedestrian bridge design should be completed by June 23 and that 

the public realm documents will be at the 90 percent design stage by June 7
th

.  He added that the 
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construction documents for the public realm should be ready within 30 more days after the 90 

percent design. He reported that the foundation design for Block G is underway.   

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that the bus facility is still the critical path for the project and that the 

flashing and skylight glass is being installed, the overhead and mechanical work is occurring and 

finish work is occurring.   

 

He reported that the overhead power and poles and the retaining wall are being constructed at the 

light rail station.  He added that the retaining wall work will allow grades to be met to complete 

the installation of the track.  He reported that once the LRT cutover is complete, demolition on 

the existing bus stop and platforms can begin.  He reported that there is not much occurring at 

the CRT station and that the only current activity is construction of the retaining wall at the HOV 

lane.   

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that, as of June 20, there will be six dewatering wells installed for the east 

end of the bus facility excavation.  

 

He reported that there are ten more concrete pours scheduled for the streets and plazas areas 

along 16
th

 Street.  

 

He reported that there is lots of utility work along Chestnut Street and Kiewit will start with the 

base course and build up to grades soon.  He added that the dry utility relocations are going well.   

 

Elbra Wedgeworth reported that she took a tour of the site yesterday and that she was impressed 

by the progress and at how clean the property is maintained.  

 

Bill Mosher asked the Board to view the drawings in today’s materials.  He reported that the 

items in red indicate what will happen on August 15 when the light rail opens, all of 16
th

 Street, 

Chestnut and the Shuttle loop will be operating after the cut-over to the new light rail station.  He 

added that from July 23 to August 15, which is the cut-over period, buses will bridge the 

pedestrian system.   

 

Mr. Mosher reported that Kiewit’s safety record on this project has been incredible.   

Mike Sullivan added that, outside of a few scratches, the injuries have been very rare and that on 

May 21
st
 another 25 people obtained their CPR and AED certifications.   

 

Bill Mosher handed out a spreadsheet showing the Change Order Cost Tracking summary and 

reported that the change orders in Lines 31 to 34 were executed in May.  He added that he did 

not like the term “change order” because these funds had been allocated in the budget from the 

beginning.   

 

He reported that the items in yellow on the Change Order Items Requiring Board Approval 

included a vendor change and upgrade of the phone system in the Bus Facility and funds for 

treatment of contaminants during dewatering.  He added that if the preliminary budget for de-

watering holds, the project will be in great shape because this is the last biggest risk item that is 

still out there.   
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Mr. Mosher reported that another change order will be necessary in conjunction with the fifth 

amendment to the DUSPA – RTD funding agreement to allow for changes requested by the 

Denver Transit Partners and that either RTD or DTP will pay for the requested changes.   

 

Bill Bianco inquired as to the nature of the dewatering.  

 

Bill Mosher replied that water is extracted to allow excavation of the bus facility and the water 

needs to be treated prior to discharge.  He added that construction of the bus facility, and 

therefore the dewatering program, occurs in two phases and that the costs of dewatering were 

kept out of Kiewit’s contract and retained as an Owner’s allowance.  Mr. Mosher reported that 

this generally reduced costs because the Owner retained the risks of this item.  He added that, 

because the State of Colorado changed the discharge permit requirements, it has been a 

challenging process.   

 

Mike Sullivan added that test wells were installed and samples were taken to characterize the 

ground water and that the allowance in the budget has been sufficient so far.   

 

Bill Bianco asked how confident we are that the budget is enough. 

 

Mr. Sullivan responded that the confidence level is very high because we completed the first 

phase and we are using those numbers for this budget.  He added that he believes the $1.1 

million that is available is more than enough for the second phase and that right now there is only 

$850,000 budgeted for ground water.   

 

Bill Mosher added that DUSPA retained the risk for contaminated soil and ground water in order 

to save money and that it has been successful so far.  

 

Mr. Mosher referenced DUSPA issues list as the hot list of items that the Owner’s 

Representative is working to resolve.  He reported that item one is being worked on, but that the 

cost of service may not be competitive.  He reported that the LRT cutover is resolved and that 

the West line will be cut over at the same time, which is very good news.   

 

He reported that the USNC LOI scope is complete and that the City design process is complete 

and that these are also big issues that have been resolved.   

 

He reported that Transvac submitted its information to RTD yesterday and that we should know 

in 30 days.  

 

He reported that the sale of the Triangle parcel is close and that the contaminated soil issue will 

be resolved by November.   

 

Diane Barrett reported that the City has determined that it wants to look at environmental issues 

at the Market Street Station and that it has taken a step back from the purchase.  

 



8 

Bill Mosher reported that the goal is to complete the transaction prior to the new mayoral 

administration.   

 

Mr. Mosher referenced the other drawing in today’s handouts and identified the small red 

triangle as the property owned by 16 Chestnut, LLC that DUSPA needs to acquire in order to 

provide pedestrian access on the south/west side of the 16
th

 Street Shuttle loop.  He added that 

the current plan is for DUSPA to purchase the property and then deed the property to the City.  

 

Mr. Mosher reported that he needs approval from the Board today so that DUSPA can pay RTD 

$4,500 to start the appraisal process.  He added that the appraisal is part of the Federal 

requirements and that, once the appraisal is complete, the Owner’s Representative can begin 

negotiating with the landowner for the purchase of the property.   

 

Laura Aldrete inquired as to how the pedestrian access will be constructed.  

 

Bill Mosher replied that he is not sure at this point, but that a sidewalk can not be constructed on 

someone else’s property.  He added that he may request a special DUSPA meeting to approve 

the land acquisition once the negotiation is completed.  He reported that the big issue will be 

whether this will be viewed as a square footage acquisition or whether the development rights (a 

floor area ratio development entitlement) will be the issue and that the value of the acquisition 

could vary greatly depending on the outcome.  

 

Mr. Mosher handed out additional documents including a sketch of the proposed IMA building 

at the north wing with the pedestrian bridge stairway attached.  He reported that the area under 

the stairway and the building in the sketch is a multi-level parking structure and that the plan is 

to have an elevator that accesses the building, the pedestrian bridge and the parking garage and 

to allow access when the parking garage is open to the public.  He added that he expects a full 

year negotiation on this issue and that DUSPA has $848,000 budgeted with Kiewit to construct 

these items.  He reported that the negotiation may be such that DUSPA will have the North Wing 

Venture construct the elevator and stair and that DUSPA will purchase them for the same 

amount as the Kiewit budget.  He added that the construction must follow Federal Requirements.  

 

Mr. Mosher requested Board approval to develop a non-binding term sheet and to negotiate a 

purchase and sale agreement for the stair and elevator.  He added that a big issue will be the 

maintenance of these items and suggested that DUSPA may pay a fixed amount and that DUSPA 

and RTD will have inspection rights during construction.   

 

Kent Bagley asked whether there is one elevator or multiple elevators because the term sheet 

currently says multiple elevators, it should be fixed if there is only one.  

 

Elbra Wedgeworth added that RTD has started the RFQ process for the uses and redevelopment 

of the historic building and that she will appoint a DUSPA Board member to participate in the 

process.   

 

Jerry Glick reported that RTD’s RFQ was issued on May 27 and that RTD will determine 

whether this stays an RFQ or becomes an RFP pursuant to the advisory committee.   
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Elbra Wedgeworth reported that she is appointing Mike West and Jerry Glick to the advisory 

panels for the historic building.   

 

  

VII. ACTION ITEMS 

 

 A. Approval of Change Orders as described on today’s handout (phone system 

upgrade and dewatering – total of $940,000).   

 

Jerry Glick made the motion.  Laura Aldrete seconded the motion.  The motion carried 

unanimously.   

 

 B. Board Policy regarding Project Support.  This item was tabled.  

 

 C. Approval of FASTER Grant agreement in substantially final form. 

 

Jerry Glick made the motion.  Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The vote carried unanimously.  

 

 D. Approval of Fourth Amendment to the RTD/DUSPA Initial Funding, 

Reimbursement and Coordination Agreement in substantially final form including the budgeting 

and payment to RTD of $4,500 for an appraisal. 

 

Jerry Glick made the motion.  Mark Imhoff seconded the motion.  The vote carried unanimously.  

 

 E. Approval of North Wing Stair/Elevator Term Sheet.  

 

Steve Kaplan recused himself from this vote.  Kent Bagley made the motion.  Jerry Glick 

seconded the motion.  The vote carried unanimously.    

  

  

VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 

None.  

 

 

IX. ACTION ITEMS RESULTING FROM EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

None.  

 

 

X. CARRYOVER AND FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS    

XI. ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:45 p.m. 
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      Approved by Vote of the Board and 

      accepted by: 

 

 

      _________________________________ 

      Elbra Wedgeworth, President  


















